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Medical cadets participate in calisthenics during recent eight-day camp at Soquel. Daily program in• 
cluded a fifty-minute period of exercises under trained instructors. 

Review and Herald Is Heartbeat of the Church 
"The good old Review," as W. A. 

Spicer of sainted memory used to call it, 
is the continuing  heart rhythm of the 
remnant church. Thank God we do not 
have nor do we need two. 

For one thing, it reminds us all that we 
are very much together in Jesus, and also 
together on His errands of message and 
mercy. 

For another, it is a printed "in depth" 
expression of Adventism at work for God 
around the world, giving that unmistak-
able certain sound, the equivalent of "The 
Remnant Call." 

Very likely there will be no Review in 
heaven, although it may very well have 
its kingdom counterpart, or successor. 

If you know a "remnanter" who for 
some reason or excuse is "getting along" 
without the Review, will you covenant 
with God to set about to see to it that 
he gets a free subscription which will prove 
to him that he really can't? This could be 
your finest hour. 

Efficient Journalism 

Why? Because: 

The Review has it. Here is the finest 
in scholarship. It is good looking, easy to 
read, well worth reading. And you will 
have difficulty trying to recall the last time 
you saw a misspelled word. 

The Review says it. Not because it is 
the voice of the "leading brethren," who 
are men like the rest of us, but because 
it squares, and consistently, with the heart-
line of the message to which we all sub-
scribe. 

The Review does it. It gets around over 
the face of this orb, and keeps us in touch 
with the rest of the family near and far. 

The Review will do it. And you and 
those for whom you subscribe will be the 
beneficiaries, as it has kept on doing it 
with such a flare for so long. 

Is Family 

The Review is not infallible, of course, 
nor does it claim to be. But it is family—
your family—and you need it, not to keep 
in step, though that is wonderfully im- 

No RECORDER September 19 

Fifty issues comprise the year's vol-
ume of the PACIFIC UNION RE-
CORDER; therefore, two issues are 
omitted each year. It has been decided 
that there will be no paper dated Sep-
tember 19, 1966. Your next issue will 
be dated September 26, 1966.  

portant and also rewarding in too many 
ways to list here, most of which you can 
sense without the listing, but just because 
you have elected to go with this move-
ment, and for God. 

Good Investment 

As we go a-marching through Im-
manuel's land to fairer worlds on high we 
must press ever together in worship and 
fellowship. So, give the Review a try, will 
you? Free, if you you must (your church 
has ways and means to meet this need), 
or on a contributing basis if you will and 
can. 

You will get every dime of it back, and 
more, in that soft warm glow of satisfac-
tion which come from the assurance that 
you are all the way in, and that this in-
cludes your church family paper, for 
better every time, and never for worse. 

Not as a substitute for God, or the Bible, 
or the church, or the pastor, but always 
an indispensable assistant for your mem-
bership awareness and involvement, and 
also that good feeling that comes unbidden 
every time you say, "This is my church, 
and I am glad." 

Let us salute the "Good Old Review," 
my Review and yours. 

DONALD F. HAYNES, 
Minister of Evangelism, 
Glendale Church. 

Trans-Africa Looks to You 
on This Thirteenth Sabbath 

On the Thirteenth Sabbath, September 
24, Trans-Africa looks to all of us to pro-
vide funds for the building up of its col-
lege at Solusi. You have heard about this 
great division from various ones, and un-
doubtedly must be impressed with the op-
portunities and challenges in this great 
continent. 

The report which Elder Robert Pierson 
brought at the General Conference session 
was an inspiration, and could only leave 
one with the impression that every dollar 
that has been spent by our general mission 
board in Africa has brought forth much 
fruit for the kingdom of God. 

Let us help continue the good work that 
has been started. There are thousands of 
youth who wish to be trained for mission 
service. They are praying for this college. 
I hope you will help to answer the prayers 
of these dear people, and not leave them 
disappointed. Let us help them with a 
generous overflow offering. 

Won't you do all you can to help them? 
Thank you. 

ALVIN G. MUNSON, Treasurer, 
Pacific Union Conference. 

Union Medical Cadet Corps 
About 120 young men from throughout 

the Pacific Union Conference gave up their 
"civilian life" for eight days from August 
24 through 31, at a Medical Cadet Corps 
camp held at the Central California Con-
ference camp meeting grounds at Soquel. 

From 6 a.m. until 10:30 p.m. the young 
cadets, dressed in regulation Army fatigue 
uniforms, followed a rigorous military- 

Colonel Clark Smith, world director of the Medi-
cal Cadet Corps training program, and Major 
Harry Garlick, commander of the Soquel camp, 
go over plans for cadet training in the camp 

administration area. 

like day under the direction of a corps of 
20 officers headed by Medical Cadet Corps 
Major Harry Garlick, associate youth ac-
tivities director of the Pacific Union. 

Hours of close-order drill, calisthenics, 
Red Cross first-aid training, and character 
guidance kept the cadets busy. Inspections, 
the traditional KP (kitchen police), re-
treat formations, and "gig" details for 
those who failed to observe strict military 
discipline made the days for one young 
man "a dog-trot all day long." 

Purpose of the rugged training was to 
prepare those attending the camp to be 
better Christians once they are inducted 

Japanese Choir to Appear 
Nationwide on Television 

Francisco de Araujo and the interna-
tionally acclaimed Japan Seventh-day Ad-
ventist College Choir will appear on the 
Faith for Today telecast in the following 
places: 

Los Angeles, California, September 25, 
KCOP—Channel 13; 

Honolulu, Hawaii, October 9, KHVH—
Channel 4. 

The choir, under the sponsorship of 
Japan Missionary College, recently com-
pleted a 20,000-mile tour of the United 
States before appearing at the General 
Conference session. 

GORDON F. DALRYMPLE, Editor, 
Faith for Today Publications. 

Lieutenant Wolter Cox of San Pasqual Academy 
directs a group of Medical Cadets in proper 
method of lifting a casualty on a litter at Sequel 
camp. Extensive Red Cross first-aid training was 

a part of the camp program. 

Training Camp Held at Soquel 
into the military service if they are drafted. 
A down-to-earth discussion of problems 
the Seventh-day Adventist can be expected 
to face in military service took up a num-
ber of the character guidance classes of the 
camp. And spiritual encouragement for 
those attending was provided by two camp 
chaplains. 

The camp drew unusual public atten-
tion due to much anti-war demonstrations 
now taking place in America. Newspapers, 
radio and television stations, and maga-
zines sent representatives to the camp to 
record the activities. Among the news rep-
resenatives present at the camp were: 

Newsweek magazine, the New York 
Times, San Francisco Examiner, San Jose 
Mercury, Santa Cruz Sentinel, KRON-TV 
and KPIX-TV, San Francisco; KCRA-TV 
and KOVR-TV, Sacramento; KNBC-TV, 
Los Angeles; KSBW-TV, Salinas; KNTV, 
San Jose; KGO Radio, San Francisco. 
News of the camp was also sent to the 
hometown newspapers of each cadet at-
tending; and a free-lance writer was on 
hand to record the activities for large mag-
azines in Europe. 

HERBERT FORD, Secretary, 
Public Relations Department. 
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SUNSET TABLE 

(Daylight Saving  Time in California and Nevada.) 

Friday, September 16 
Angwin 
	

7:17 	Riverside 
	

6:56 
Chico 
	

7:15 	San Diego 
	

6:55 
Eureka 
	

7:25 	San Jose 
	

7:15 
Fresno 
	

7:06 	Phoenix 
	

6:34 
Lodi 
	

7:12 	Reno 
	

7:07 
Loma Linda 
	

6:55 	Salt Lake City 
	

6:36 
Los Angeles 
	

6:59 	Hilo 
	

6:22 
Oakland 
	

7:16 	Honolulu 
	

6:34 

Friday, September 23 
Angwin 
	

7:06 	Riverside 	6:46 
Chico 
	

7:04 	San Diego 	6:45 
Eureka 
	

7:13 	San Jose 	7:04 
Fresno 
	

6:56 	Phoenix 	 6:25 
Lodi 
	

7:02 	Reno 	 6:56 
Loma Linda 
	

6:46 	Salt Lake City 	6:24 
Los Angeles 
	

6:49 	Hilo 	 6:16 
Oakland 
	

7:06 	Honolulu 	6:28 

Japanese Camp Meeting 

September 30 to October 2 

CAMP ERDMANN, HAWAII 

All Japanese Seventh-day Adventists 
are invited to attend our camp meeting. 
We have scheduled guest speakers to 
bring inspiration and informative ser-
mons. There will be both Japanese and 
English services. 

Write for information and details to 
Pastor Harold J. Kono, 1553 Thurston 
Avenue, Apt. 3, Honolulu, Hawaii 
96822. 

Welcome to the Islands 
In recent months worker changes in the 

Island field have taken place in Hawaii. 
Good men have gone, and good men have 
come. 

Brother and Sister George R. Thayer 
responded to the call of Hawaii to come 
and enter into ministerial service on the 
Island of Kauai, replacing the Mayberry 
family. They were accompanied by Sister 
Thayer's mother who will be visiting them 
in the Islands. 

Brother Thayer has given evidence of 
being a real missionary worker and soul 
winner in the Oregon Conference. His 
wife is a registered nurse. We feel con-
fident that the membership on the Island 
of Kauai will appreciate this new addition 
to the ministerial staff of Hawaii. 

A. G. STREIFLING, President. 

Left to right: Mrs. Saunders, Mrs. Thayer with 
Tommy, Robert, and Pastor Thayer. 

Sabbath School Workshop 
Schedule for Fourth Quarter 
Sunday, September 18— 

Molokai, 9:30 a.m. 

Monday, September 19— 
Hilo, 7:00 p.m. 

Tuesday, September 20— 
Kamuela (Mrs. Spencer's home on the 

Island of Hawaii) , 7:00 p.m. 
Thursday, September 22— 

Maui, 7:00 p.m. 

Tuesday, September 27— 
Oahu (Central) , 7:00 p.m. 

Wednesday, September 28— 
Kalaheo, Kauai, 7:00 p.m. 

Elder Clarence Kott, Sabbath school sec-
retary for the Pacific Union, and Robert 
B. Grady, Jr., Sabbath school secretary for 
the Hawaiian Islands, will present felt 
teaching aids and valuable information per-
taining to the lessons for the fourth quar-
ter of 1966. Every Sabbath school worker 
should plan now to attend the workshop 
in his area. 

Friday, September 30 
Angwin 
	

6:55 	Riverside 
	

6:36 
Chico 
	

6:53 	San Diego 
	

6:35 
Eureka 
	

7:02 	San Jose 
	

6:53 
Fresno 
	

6:45 	Phoenix 
	

6:14 
Lodi 
	

6:51 	Reno 
	

6:45 
Loma Linda 
	

6:35 	Salt Lake City 
	

6:13 
Los Angeles 
	

6:39 	Hilo 
	

6:10 
Oakland 
	

6:55 	Honolulu 
	

6:21 

New Pastor for the Honolulu 
Central Church Arrives 

The ranks of the Seventh-day Adventist 
ministry in Hawaii were further strength-
ened by the coming of Eider Don Mulvi-
hill and his family to Hawaii to assume the 
responsibility of pastoring the Central 
church. 

Elder and Sister Mulvihill are seasoned, 
experienced, and capable workers. Having 

Elder and Mrs. Don Mulvihill and Ethan. 

served in Southern California, his most 
recent assignment was the Crescenta-
Canada church. His warmth of personality 
and strength as a sincere personal worker 
will be a real blessing to the Central 
church. 

As he enters upon the responsibility of 
spiritual shepherding and guiding of the 
large congregation made up of people of 
many backgrounds, we want to wish Elder 
Mulvihill heaven's choicest and richest 
blessings. The Mulvihills will endear them-
selves to our friendly people of Hawaii 
very quickly, and we want to extend them 
the fondest aloha of the "paradise of the 
Pacific" as they enter upon a thrilling and, 
we are confident, fruitful ministry. 

On behalf of Elder and Sister Mulvi-
hill and their son, we would like to be-
speak an interest in the prayers of our 
people in Hawaii. 

A. G. STREIFLING. 

A New Branch Sabbath School 
"I have the love of Jesus, love of Jesus, 

down in my heart." 
As this song echoed through the recrea-

tion hall at the Palolo low-income housing 
area, curious children began to come inside 
to see what was happening. After they 
were ushered to their seats. and the program 
was begun, there were 56 children and 16 
adults present. This was the birth of a 
"new baby" of the Kaimuki Seventh-day 
Adventist church. 

Mission Workers Return to 
Service on the Mainland 

At six o'clock, August 10, Elder and 
Sister D. C. Mayberry, their children, and 
Elder and Sister C. C. Cantwell left the 
fair shores of I-Iawaii aboard the S.S. Presi-
dent Cleveland, bound for the mainland. 

Having completed more than five years 
of service in the Islands, the Mayberry 
family have endeared themselves to the 
poeple here. Their musical talent, personal 
charm, and sweet disposition have made 
them loved and respected. 

Elder and Sister Cantwell, though offi-
cially retired, came to Hawaii and spent 
one year teaching in our mission school at 
Kapaa, Kauai. During this year they both 
made a real contribution to our work. 

As Elder and Sister Mayberry have re-
sponded to a call to the Nevada-Utah Con-
ference, and Elder and Sister Cantwell re-
turn to southern California to reside, we 
wish both of these families God's con-
tinued and richest blessings. 

A. G. STREIFLING. 

Elder and Mrs. Mayberry with two of their three 
sons and Elder and Mrs. Cantwell. 

This branch Sabbath school is the out-
growth of a very successful vacation Bible 
school program concluded two weeks pre-
viously under the capable leadership of 
Mrs. Lydia Hong. For many months she 
prepared for the success of this program by 
bringing several of these children to Sab-
bath school each week. 

Because of the large number of non-
Adventist members who attended the va-
cation Bible school, the church decided 
that something definite should be done to 
follow up the interest. The primary ob-
jective of this branch Sabbath school is to 
establish a point of interest or contact with 
the parents of the children who attend. Al-
ready this objective has been partially 
achieved, as three parents have recently 
started Bible studies. 

It is hoped that in the future this area 
will be used as a springboard for definite 
soul winning activity resulting in many 
families taking their stand for the truth. 

The Kaimuki church has started out 
with faith in the promise of Isaiah 55:11 
which says: ". . my word . . shall not 
return unto me void, but it shall accomplish 
that which I please, and it shall prosper in 
the thing whereto I sent it." 

VARNER J. LEGGITT, Pastor. 
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Why Came We Here? 
"That which God purposed to do for 

the world through Israel, the chosen na-
tion, He will finally accomplish through 
His church on earth today."—Prophets and 
Kings, pp. 713-714. 

It is through His people that God pur-
poses to diffuse to the world His light. 
Through their lives and their witness, He 
purposes to show that His "law is perfect, 
converting the soul." Through their com-
passion, mercy, and lovingkindness He 
purposes to let the whole world know that 
God is love. 

Through the centuries God has been at 
work . . . leading His people, loving them, 
caring for them. They are His witnesses. 
By life and by word they are to testify of 
Him . . . that He is good, and that His 
goodness endureth forever. 

Why came we here? Surely God has His 
purposes for us each one. To find and to 
fulfill His purpose is our individual privi-
lege. And as a church we are to know and 
fulfill His purposes. Each one is to live 
under a sense of mission. 

During the month of September, our,. 
Northern California Conference pastors 
will be giving emphasis in their Sabbath 
sermons and prayer meeting studies to 
"Renewing Within Us the Sense of Mis-
sion." May the Holy Spirit bless us espe-
cially during this time, that our vision of 
God's puropses for us individually and as 
a church shall be renewed. 

JAMES E. CHASE, President, 
Northern California Conference. 

Voice of Prophecy Group 
Appearances in Northern 

Grand Avenue Church—Sept. 23, Friday, 
7:30 p.m.—H. M. S. Richards, Jr., 
Brad Braley, and Del Delker. 

Napa Church—Sept. 24, Sabbath, 11:00 
am.—H. M. S. Richards, Jr., Brad 
Braley, and Del Delker. 

Sanitarium Church—Sept. 24, Sabbath, 
6:00 p.m.—H. M. S. Richards, Jr., 
Brad Braley, and Del Delker. 

Lodi Academy Auditorium—Sept. 28, 
Wednesday, 7:30 p.m.—H. M. S. 
Richards, Sr., and King's Heralds 
Quartet. 

S. R. JAYNE, Assistant 
to the President. 

Alice Princess at Stockton 
Market and E Church 

The thrilling story of Alice Princess 
Siwundhla will be told by Alice Princess 
and her family at the Market and E Streets 
Seventh-day Adventist church in Stockton 
on Sabbath, September 24. 

Alice Princess will speak at the morn-
ing church service at 11, at the Missionary 
Volunteer program at 5:15, and at 7:15 
p.m., the motion picture "This Is Your 
Life," produced by Ralph Edwards, will 
be shown. 

Those in Northern California who have 
not heard Alice tell of her experience nor 
seen the film will not want to miss this 
event. Plan to be at Market and E—Sep-
teinber 24! 

MAJOR C. WHITE. 

Voice of Prophecy and Faith 
for Today Interest Report 

Radio and television are two great me-
diums of soul winning. In our conference 
we have just completed three major ef-
forts—in Redding, in Crescent City, and 
in the Lodi area—in a follow-up of the 
daily Voice of Prophecy interests and also 
Faith for Today. According to the report, 
69 baptisms have resulted in Northern 
California from these programs. 

Plans are being laid to continue these 
tremendous soul winning activities, and we 
look forward to greater soul winning in 
the future. All of this is made possible by 
your liberal offerings, and we ask you to 
continue to pray and give that the Lord 
might bless in these endeavors. You will 
be interested to know that Northern Cali-
fornia has for several years contributed 
more funds to these programs than any 
other conference in the world. This indi-
cates a deep and sincere interest in these 
soul winning programs, and we wish to 
thank you for your devotion to God's cause 
as the offerings are taken again this year. 

Radio and television are a tremendously 
expensive means of reaching the non-Ad-
ventists, but through your generous offer-
ings we are able to extend these mediums, 
covering more area and reaching more 
souls. 

Of special interest at this time is the at-
tempt of the Voice of Prophecy to reach 
the "night owl" audience from 11 p.m. to 
2 a.m. We feel this is a forgotten audience 
and one that would respond to the broad-
casts. 

The Faith for Today program is being 
accepted widely in television circles. Its 
interesting format and the fact that it is be-
ing produced in color are making it ac-
cepted by stations which are putting it on 
the air free of charge. The Lord has blessed 
this program through the years, and we in-
vite you to continue to support our tele-
vision program, Faith for Today. 

Remember the dates for the offerings—
Voice of Prophecy - - - October 8, 1966 
Faith for Today - - - - February, 1967 

Elder H. M. S. Richards, Jr., Brad 
Braley, and Del Delker will make the fol-
lowing appearances in our field in Sep-
tember: 

Friday, September 23—Grand Avenue 
Church, Oakland, 7:30 p.m. 

Sabbath, September 24—Napa, 11:00 a.m. 
Sanitarium Church, 6:00 p.m. 

Elder H. M. S. Richards, Sr., and the 
King's Heralds Quartet will appear at the 
Lodi Academy Auditorium on Wednesday, 
September 28, at 7:30 p.m. 

Word has also been received that radio 
station KUHM, 1580, in Santa Rosa is 
now carrying the Sunday broadcast of the 
Voice of Prophecy at 12 noon. We invite 
all those in Santa Rosa and the surround-
ing area to dial 1580 on Sundays. 

W. B. BRISTOW, Director, 
Department of Public Affairs. 

Pinecrest Lost and Found 
Lost and found articles from Pinecrest 

Summer Camp will be held at Northern 
California Conference office, 1811 11th 
Avenue, Oakland, California, only until 
October 10, 1966. If unclaimed by that 
time they will be disposed of. 

You may claim your lost and found in 
person or write to the Missionary Volun-
teer Department describing the articles, 
which will be sent to you for the cost of 
the postage. 

J. H. HARRIS, Director, 
Pinecrest Camp. 

Fourth Quarter Sabbath 
School Workshop, Bay Area 

Sunday, September 18 
9 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. 

Golden Gate Academy 
3800 Mountain Boulevard 

Oakland, California 

There will be demonstrations in all 
five divisions—Cradle Roll, Kindergar-
ten, Primary, Earliteen-Junior, and 
Youth. 

Be Sure to Attend! 
A good display of supplies will follow 

the demonstrations. Lunch will be 
served by the Golden Gate Academy. 

EARL W. AMUNDSON, Secretary, 
Sabbath School Department. 

Mark Your Calendar Now! 

The Northern California Conference 

Youth Congress for 1966 
will be held in the 

RICHMOND MEMORIAL AUDITORIUM 
Richmond, California 

October 22 

Plan now to attend! 

J. H. HARRIS, Secretary, 
MV Department. 
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Parochial School Denied Use 
of Buses in West Sacramento 

At the request of D. E. Leamon, pastor 
of the Oak Park and West Sacramento 
churches, I accompanied him to a public 
hearing of the Washington District School 
Board which met for discussion on a re-
quest made by the Roman Catholic Paro-
chial School of West Sacramento to allow 
its students to be transported by public 
school bus. 

The hearing room was completely filled, 
and approximately 15 Seventh-day Ad-
ventist laymen whose children would be 
affected by this ruling were present to 
voice their opposition. Brother Weir, of the 
West Sacramento group, gave a very quiet 
but forceful opinion expressing his objec-
tion to this request on the basis of our 
stand in the separation of church and state, 
and also his strong feeling that public 
schools should not be required to serve 
parochial schools. 

The Washington District School Board 
representatives heard several witnesses. 
One was Dr. E. D. Giddens, director of 
POAU, Americans United, of the Los 
Angeles area. It was interesting to note 
that many non-Seventh-day Adventists 
expressed their opinions forcefully, oppos-
ing the idea of parochial school children 
riding public school buses. It was a lively 
discussion, and after approximately two 
and a half hours, the vote was taken and 
the Washington School District voted to 
deny the request of the Roman Catholic 
church in the area. 

We feel this was a definite defeat of 
another attempt to break down the wall 
of separation of church and state. The en-
tire group felt relieved when the action of 
denial took place. 

We will see more of this type of activity, 
and we should be prepared to register our 
opinions as laymen by standing to our feet 
and expressing our views at the grass roots 
level where it is most effective. We coun-
sel and encourage every individual Chris-
tian to know what he believes and to be 
willing to defend his beliefs before school 
boards, legislative committees, labor 
unions, and other organizations where at-
tacks are being made upon personal and 
church freedoms. 

Your religious liberty department stands 
ready to assist you in any of these areas. 
We would appreciate being kept informed 
by church members where issues of this 
nature arise on the local level. 

W. B. BRISTOW, Director, 
Department of Public Affairs. 

The Education Corner . . . 

Freedom Is "Ought" 

Dr. Ashley Montague on the Mike Douglas TV program, August 30, stated: 
"Democratic freedom is the right to do what you ought and not what you want." 

The "want" capacities of human nature are largely selfish. The "ought" raises 
the selfish to "self-less!" 

To the Christian the "want" is, by God's grace, to submerge itself within the 
"ought" so that they become one. 

Northern California has 6,238 youth of elementary and high school age; total 
attending Seventh-day Adventist schools is 3,961 (as of June 1966). To the parents 
and churches of the 37 percent not in attendance in God's required place of educa-
tion, an appeal to a wedding between "ought" and "want" by all is proffered. 

Seventh-day Adventist youth's eternal freedom is at the crossroads of "ought" 
and "want" to be like . . . Jesus. Our job is to provide the climate for the right 
answers. 

J. F. KNIPSCHILD, 
Superintendent of Schools. 
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It Is Written Speaker 
to Be in Santa Barbara 

Elder George Vandeman, speaker on the 
It Is Written television program, will be 
speaking at two meetings in Santa Barbara 
on September 24 and 25. 

On Sabbath, September 24, at 11 a.m., 
he will speak at the Santa Barbara church, 
located at 425 Arroyo Road. 

On Sunday, September 25, at 7:30 
p.m., he will speak at the Women's Club, 
670 Mission Canyon Road in Santa Bar-
bara. Our believers in this area are invited 
to attend these meetings. 

ERLING CALKINS, Pastor. 

Baptisms Result From the 
Neighborhood Bible Clubs 

Many of our Sabbath schools in South-
ern are finding a new and meaningful min-
istry in working for children in housing 
areas scattered throughout metropolitan 
Los Angeles. 

One of these successful Neighborhood 
Bible clubs is held every Sunday afternoon 
by Mr. and Mrs. James Reddick and Mrs. 
Irene Groomer. They hold their Bible 
Club at the Aliso Village housing project. 
About 35 children gather each Sunday 
afternoon in the yard between the build-
ings. 

Over sixty baptisms have already re-
sulted from the Neighborhood Bible Club 
and branch Sabbath school programs this 
past year. Many more baptisms are antici-
pat:d as the programs grow in scope. 

JAMES R. HARDIN, Secretary, 
Sabbath School Department. 

INDIAN CAMP—Three little "Indians" at Indian 
camp. 

SCENES FROM SUMMER CAMP 

COVERED WAGON CAMP—Enjoying a hearty breakfast. 
FOR A NEW IMP 

A typical group of the 

Aliso Village 

Neighborhood Bible 

Club. 

IT 
stc 

Two new additions to the horse corral enjoying breakfast with the campers. 

Every Sunday a 

See and Hear Elder George Vandeman 
Speaker and Director 

SOUTHEASTERN CALIFORNIA RALLIES 

Sabbath, September 17, 7 p.m. 
Swing Auditorium 

Orange Show Grounds 

Sunday, September 18, 5:30 p.m. 
Detamore Evangelistic Tent 

1900 West Lincoln Avenue 

Anaheim, California 

Some of the new canoes at Camp Cedar Palls.—Ray James. 
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It Is Written ' TV Program to 
The It Is Written television series re• 

turns to the air this fall in Southeastern 
California, reaching the greater population 
areas within and surrounding Los Angeles. 

Primarily Orange County and the west-
ern side of Riverside and San Bernardino 
Counties will be reached in this joint 
thrust with the Southern California Con-
ference. The program will be aired on 39 
successive subject evenings beginning Sep-
tember 18, at 8:30 over KCOP-TV, chan-
nel 13. 

But the It Is Written program is only 
a tool in the conference-wide program of 
Go Tell Thy Friends evangelism and can-
not be successful without the aid and co-
operation of all church members in the 
areas reached by the television station. 

As in the two previous series in which 
Southeastern cooperated it will be necessary 
to call upon church members to help take 
Bible lessons to interested viewers and 
others will be needed to help answer tele-
phone requests for literature. Now before 
this program begins, we appeal to all mem-
bers to do three things: (1) Make a soul-
winning commitment through personal 
dedication, (2) Pray for the success of the 
program in reaching the honest in heart, 
and (3) Shortly before the telecast begins 
join the rest of the church in a thorough 
penetration of the area with an appealing 
announcement of the program. 

This area penetration includes every 
possible specific contact with former mem-
bers, relatives, literature contacts and 
friends and neighbors. The telephone 
should be used liberally during this time. 

Begin New Broadcast Series 
Supporting these personal contacts will 

be newspaper advertising on television 
pages and promotion by the station itself. 
Before the first telecast Elder Vandeman 
will make two personal appearances in 
Southeastern. You are invited to attend 
either the meeting at the San Bernardino 
Orange Show Grounds September 16 at 
7 p.m.; or attend the meeting at the Can-
vas Cathedral, west 1900 block on Lincoln, 
Anaheim, September 17 at 5:30 p.m. 

C. ELWYN PLATNER, Secretary, 
Radio-TV Department. 

Fall Health and Welfare 
Federation Meetings 

Fall Health and Welfare federation 
meetings will be held September 11 to 14 
with Elder John Osborn, Southeastern 
California Conference president, as guest 
speaker. The federation meetings are 
planned as follows: 

San Diego County Federation— 
Sunday, Sept. 11, Vista Church 

Orange County Federation— 
Monday, Sept. 12, Fullerton Church 

Imperial County Federation— 
Tuesday, Sept. 13, El Centro Church 

Riverside-San Bernardino— 
Wednesday, Sept. 14, Arlington Church 

At these very important federation meet-
ings a special welfare project will be intro-
duced. Each Health and Welfare society 
is urged to have a good delegation at the 
federation meeting in its area. 

WILLIAM C. HATCH, Director, 
Department of Lay Activities. 

Offering for Calexico Mission 
School to Be Sabbath 

Some 300 children from Mexicali and 
Calexico enrolled during the recent regis-
tration week will be able to learn of the 
Advent truth as taught in daily classes at 
Calexico Mission School as a result of the 
offering to be received in Southeastern's 
churches September 17. 

Classes began as usual following Labor 
Day in anticipation of the offering to be 
received in support of the school. 

During the summer a library has been 
prepared and a new floor completed. This 
new facility concentrates library materials 
and provides attractive study area. 

Last June 80 students were graduated 
from special English classes and grades 
eight and ten. 

Following the close of school two bap-
tisms were conducted at the Calexico 
church. Of the eight baptized there were 
children and adults from both Calexico 
and Mexicali, several of whom had come 
to the faith through the school. During 
the past year a special Bible class for eight 
girls was conducted. This summer six 
continued their study while working at 
Newbury Park Academy. 

We need both your prayers and your 
contributions for the success of our mission 
school in Calexico. 

A. E. BOHMAN, Principal. 

Westminster Church 
Holds Vacation Bible School 

The Westminster church had another 
overflowing vacation Bible school that 
brought happiness and the love of Jesus 
to more than 150 boys and girls. 

The daily activities included singing, 
stories, and Bible lessons from the lives of 
some of the great men and women of the 
Scriptures. A new feature this year was 
the Ukulele Band. 

Some of the Bible school staff were 
Bunnie Turner, Pansy Barron, Barbara 
Blount, and Thelma Mickelson. 

PANSY BARRON, PR Secretary, 
Westminster Church. 

A New Church Company to Be 
Organized September 17 

A new church company will be organ-
ized at Lakeside near El Cajon September 
17, in services at the Lakeside Community 
Presbyterian church, 9908 Channel Road. 

Some 22 families including more than 
50 adults and children are anticipated as 
charter members for the opening service 
when Elder John Osborn, conference 
president, will be the speaker. 

"Preparation has been underway since 
early this year for the organization. It be-
gan when it was evident that the member-
ship of the El Cajon church had reached 
the maximum and that many members, 
enough for a new company, lived in the 
Lakeside area," revealed the pastor, Elder 
Kenneth Livesay. 

Rather than begin an expansion project 
in El Cajon, the congregation decided that 
more work could be done for the Lord by 
establishing another congregation. "En-
thusiasm for the project has been good 
from the start," Elder Livesay remarked. 

Pastor Robert Cowan and his family 
have already moved from Arlington to 
Lakeside to join the new company and 
complete plans for the organization. 

Visitors are invited to attend the special 
services Sabbath morning, September 17. 

C. ELWYN PLATNER. 

Pathfinder News Briefs 
✓ PATHFINDER DAY IS Sabbath, Septem-
ber 17, and is a special day designated by 
the General Conference to be observed 
in all our churches. This is an important 
day for our children and youth, our great-
est asset toward finishing His work. If 
your church is not prepared to hold Path-
finder Day on the suggested Sabbath, be 
sure to set aside a Sabbath for the Path-
finders in the near future. 
✓ YOUTH LEADERS WEEKEND at beauti-
ful Pine Springs Ranch will be September 
23 to 25. All Pathfinder and MV leaders 
are urged to attend this eventful occasion. 
The Pathfinder Staff Training and MV 
Leadercraft courses will be offered. All 
youth leaders, this is a must. 
✓ PATHFINDER LEADERS CAMPOUT Will 
be held near Escondido in the Lake Wohl-
ford area September 30 to October 2. A 
pleasant weekend of relaxation and fellow-
ship will include discussions and planning 
for the months ahead. 
✓ PATHFINDER CAMPOREE will be at-
tended by 1,500 Pathfinders and will be 
held October 28 to 30 at the Lake Wohl-
ford site. All clubs should plan to attend 
and take an active part in the activities. 

WINSTON C. DEHAVEN, Assoc. Secy., 
Missionary Volunteer Department. 

T ON YOUR LIFE 

?w the New 

WRITTEN 
g September 18 

p.m. 	KCOP-TV --- Channel 13 

Vandeman at Three Great Rallies 

SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA RALLY 

Sabbath, September 24, 3:30 p.m. 

Lynwood Auditorium 

4100 Imperial Highway 

Lynwood, California 

Children attending the Westminster vacation Bible school learned to play ukuleles in a class directed by 
Henry Barron. 
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A new Andrews University Alumni Chapter was recently organized in the Pacific Press Social Hall, Mountain View, with over 50 in attendance. Doctors 

Richard Hammill, Andrews University president, and Horace Shaw, alumni director, organized the new group, to which are invited all alumni living in 
central and northern California. Reuben W. Engstrom was elected president; Philip Knoche, vice president; and Mildred Woods, secretary. 

Voice of Prophecy Rallies 
Schedule for Central Churches 

Central California churches have a rare 
treat in store for them. Elder W. S. Jesske, 
now director of the Voice of Prophecy 
Bible Schools, will be speaking in a num-
ber of our churches from September 24 
to October 8. 

His appointments are as follows: 
Sabbath, September 24 	Arroyo Grande 
Sunday, September 25 	 Wasco 
Monday, Septmber 26 	 Portervile 
Tuesday, September 27 	 Visalia 
Wednesday, September 28 	 Dinuba 
Thursday, September 29 	 Clovis 
Friday, September 30 	 Merced 
Sabbath, October 1 	  Turlock 
Sunday, October 2 	  Salida 
Monday, October 3 	 Palo Alto 
Tuesday, October 4 	 San Francisco 

Tabernacle 
Wednesday, October 5 	 Watsonville 
Thursday, October 6 	 Paso Robles 
Sabbath, October 8 	 Bakersfield 

Hillcrest 
With the exception of the Sabbath after-

noon meetings, which will be held at 3:30, 
all meetings will begin at 7:30 p.m. 

This is Elder Jesske's first extended 
visit to our conference, and all are urged 
to attend these important meetings. Plan 
now to attend the meeting nearest you. 
Circle the date on your calendar; invite 
your friends. 

Elder Jesske will also give valuable help 
and instruction on how we may better 
support the Voice of Prophecy regarding 
enrollments and follow-up of interests. 

B. W. MATTISON, Secretary, 
Radio-TV Department. 

Three More Central Doctors 
Enter Foreign Service 

We are happy for the dedicated work of 
our medical men, and are glad to note that 
three more are embarking on foreign mis-
sion service at this time. 

OLAvr J. Rouxt, M.D., and his wife 
Dorothy of Modesto have just left for the 
Congo where he will serve as a physician 
in the Songa Mission Hospital. 

ERNEST A. WAGNER, M.D., and his 
wife Lillie of Sonora left in August for 
the Philippines for work in the Manila 
Sanitarium and Hospital. Dr. Wagner will 
be relief physician for the next five months. 

JACK A. SEELEY, M.D., of Bakersfield 
with his wife Carolyn and two children, 
Caren and Steven, are scheduled to join 
the Seoul Sanitarium and Hospital in 
Korea where he will serve as a staff phy-
sician. 

R. W. ENGSTROM, PR Secy. 

Worker Changes Effected in 
Central California Recently 

GEORGE MITCHELL, for the past year 
associate pastor of the Mountain View 
church, will be associated with Aaron 
Wagner in the Turlock-Livingston district 
and will be leading in the Livingston area. 

DON DRIVER, who has been working 
with Elders Libby and Vessels in Fresno 
Central, is the new Bible instructor at 
Armona Union Academy and area youth 
pastor, and will lead at the Corcoran 
church, which is part of the Hanford 
district. 

STANLEY BALDWIN, who has just fin-
ished his work at Andrews University, will 
serve as Bible instructor at Mountain View 
Union Academy and will be associated 
with L. E. Ortner in the San Jose-Milpitas 
district. 

C. M. BUNKER, who has headed the 
work in the Mountain View Central 
church since last March, will continue to 
serve for a few months with D. LOUIS 
VENDEN, who arrives to take over his 
new post this month. 

JEAN J. BOUIT will work in Kernville 
this fall to prepare for J. J. Millet's series 
of evangelistic meetings, and later join 
P. B. Knoche as associate pastor of the 
Sunnyvale church. 

CLARK MCCALL will join Raymond 
Libby and Frank Vessels in the Fresno 
Central church for their big push in evan-
gelism this fall and winter. 

ROBERT ODELL will move to the Sanger 
district from his present post as associate 
in the Bakersfield Central congregation. 

EDWARD GRAVES of North Carolina has 
accepted the invitation to pastor the Ma-
dera congregation and will arrive this 
month. 

R. W. ENGSTROM, 
Assistant to the President. 

"BETTER LIVING" WORKSHOP 
September 23, 24, 25 
Soquel Campground 

for 
Temperance Secretaries 

Pastors 
Temperance Officers 

General Conference Instructor 

Armona Union Academy 
Reports a Record Enrollment 

Armona Union Academy registered a 
record number of students for the school's 
sixty-second school year. Almost 200 have 
registered for grades one through twelve, 
with over 90 of this number being in the 
high school grades. 

This school serves the Hanford, Ar-
mona, Lemoore, and Corcoran districts, 
and study has been given to making bus 
transportation more efficient for the outly-
ing areas. 

New improvements for the current 
school year include the addition to the staff 
of Mr. Donald Driver, who will coordinate 
youth activities in this area and teach in 
the Bible department; several new curricu-
lum offerings; an improved testing pro-
gram; and a refurbished boys' restrooin. 

NORMAN MORRIS, Principal. 

Elder Vernon Flory, chairman of Armona Union 
Academy school board, welcomes Mr. Norman 

Morris, principal elect, to the school. 

The Work Around the World 
Have you been wishing for something 

to help you tell your friends more about 
our work around the world? We have 
your answer. 

Seventh-day Adventists Today is a re-
port in depth about our work around the 
world. It is the first effort of this kind to 
be undertaken by a denominational pub-
lishing house. 

More than 200 persons in nearly all 
parts of the world contributed in one way 
or another toward this newsbook. 

It is our hope that this book will 
serve a useful purpose of dual dimensions; 
namely, to increase understanding of the 
church by its members and likewise, by 
non-members. 

Seventh-day Adventists Today is very 
well illustrated with pictures along with 
the story about our work. It sells for only 
$2.95 plus tax and postage. Order now 
from your Book and Bible House. 

D. A. SAYLES. 

011311TUAIR IES 

SANFORD - Percy Elbert Sanford was born 
Mar. 27, 1879, in Princeton, Minn.; and died 
July 8, 1966, in Glendale, Calif. He labored 
for a number of years in the Minnesota Con-
ference and the Pacific Press Publishing Asso-
ciation. Survivors: his wife, Alma; a son, 
Harold Sanford, M.D.; a daughter, Mildred 
Magan; 5 grandchildren and 3 great-grand-
children. 

PINDER-Catherine C. Pinder was born May 1, 
1870, in Eaton County, Mich.; and died May 
11, 1966, in California. 

ODELL-J. Ralph Odell was born Aug. 6, 
1895, at Winterset, Iowa; and died at Greene-
ville, Tenn., Jan. 29, 1966. He served as land-
scape gardener at Union and Walla Walla 
colleges, Lonia Linda University, and Para-
dise Valley and Takoma hospitals. Survivors: 
wife, Irene Odell; 2 sons, John S. and Royal 
M.; and 6 grandchildren. 

CARRUTHERS-Juneau - Belle Carruthers was 
born June 1, 1895, in Madison, S. Dak.; and 
died June 12, 1966, at Sanitarium, Calif. 
Survivors: husband, Walter Carruthers; 
daughter, Beryl Young; and a granddaugh-
ter. 

MoNTANvE-Willard Ivan Montanye was born 
Mar. 27, 1895, in Mound City, Kans.; and 
died June 29, 1966. He was a resident of 
Angwin, Calif. Survivors: wife, Lauretta; 
daughter, Mrs. Ansel Carrick; 3 grandchil-
dren; brother, Keith; and sister, Mrs. Ken 
(Carolyn) Hill. 

HurroN-Marguerite Gulick Hutton was born 
Oct. 2, 1901, in New Jersey; and died July 3, 
1966, at Loma Linda, Calif. Survivors: hus-
band, James L. Hutton; mother, Mrs. J. C. 
Gulick; and sister, Mrs. F. H. Lauritzen. 

- -- 
LAIRD-Thomas Haley Laird was born in 
Denton Co., Tex., June 30, 1867; and died 
Feb. 22, 1966, at Yucaipa, Calif. Survivors: 
4 sons, J. E., G. I., T. H., Jr., and J. D. Laird; 
and 5 daughters, Lillie Mayo, Bertha Kens-
low, Lena Paranteau, Alma Dickey, and Patty 
Jones. 

--- 
PETERSEN-Galen Dean Petersen was born 
Oct. 26, 1946, in Council Bluffs, Iowa; and 
died June 27, 1966, in Vietnam. Survivors: 
parents, Mr. and Mrs. Ivan Petersen; 2 sis-
ters, Mrs. Shere Reiswig and Janell Peter-
sen; and grandparents, Mrs. Flora Reed and 
Mr. and Mrs. Lester Petersen. 

WILLIAMS-Mrs. C. A.- Williams was born in 
Rose Hill, Iowa; and died in Vista, Calif., 
Mar. 10, 1966. Survivors: daughter, Eleanor 
Stevens; 2 sisters, Mrs. Hazel Harris and 
Mrs. Ray Deaver; and brother, Charles Dot-
ten. 

FoRtiEs-Effie May Fo- rbes was born at Battle 
Creek, Mich., May 12, 1888. Survivors at the 
time of her death were her husband, Alfred 
Forbes; son, Ernest; 6 grandchildren and 5 
great-grandchildren; and brother, Elwin 
Shepherd. 

---- 
JonNsoN-Eveline Marie Johnson was born 
in 1885 in Detroit Lakes, Minn.; and died 
June 18, 1966. She assisted her husband, 
Adolph Johnson, in pastoral services for 
many years, and with him retired in Ukiah, 
Calif., in 1943. 

R013INSON-Lottie May Robinson was born 
Jan. 18, 1883; and died June 30, 1966, at 
Angwin, Calif. Survivors: 3 daughters, Mrs. 
Carl Howell, Mrs. Luther McLaughlin, and 
Mrs. Paul Turner. 

- --- 
JENSEN-Gerharda Christine Jensen was born 
Sept. 3, 1897, in Norway; and died May 29, 
1966, in St. Helena, Calif. Survivors: 2 
daughters, Alice Jensen and Mrs. Lillian 
Williams; son, Robert Jensen; 2 grandchil-
dren and 2 step-grandchildren; 2 sisters and 
4 brothers. 

---- 
BISHAI-Mona Christine Bishai was born Oct. 
29, 1960; and died June 17, 1966, at Los An-
geles, Calif. Survivors: parents, Dr. and 
Mrs. Maher Bishai; sister, Miranda Ann; 
brother, Michael; and grandparents, Elder 
and Mrs. B. Bishai and Mrs. Adele Meleka. 
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Special Notice 
For the next few weeks some RE-

CORDER readers will experience a delay 
in receiving their papers, if they have 
requested a change of address. This will 
be the result of changing the mailing 
of the paper to a more rapid mailing 
process. We believe this new mailing 
method, once it has been fully initiated, 
will help all RECORDER readers receive 
their papers more promptly. 

Readers should note, also, that there 
will be no issue on September 19. This 
is one of two issues routinely omitted 
each year. The RECORDER publishes fifty 
times each year. 

HERBERT FORD, Editor. 

KEEP 
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0 New 
	

0 Renewal 

O Review 

O Instructor 

O Guide 

O Life and Health 
(SDA rate, 1 yr. $3.50) 

O Worker 
O GO 
El Liberty 

O Review and Instructoir 
O THE GEM TRIO 

(Review, Instructor, Life and Health) 

O THE GEM TRIO with Guide 

O THE GEM TRIO with Worker 
O THE GEM TRIO with GO 

O Review, Instructor, Guide 
O Big Four 

(Review, Life and Health, Liberty, GO) 
O Big Four with Guide 
O Family Group 

(Review, Instructor, Life and 
Health, Liberty, GO, Worker) 

O Family Group and Guide 

111  

PERIOOICAL 
DEPARTMENT 

SPECIAL MONEY-SAVER ORDER FORM 

LOCOI church missionary secretary or 	 ... 2_ _______________ 
Book and Bible House. 
Please enter my subscription as checked below. 

Friends of Africa Club 
Have just received word from Elder R. H. 

Pierson, General Conference president, that 
he will speak to us at our next club meeting 
Sunday evening, September 25, at Loma 
Linda. Plan to come at 5 o'clock. Potluck 
supper at 6 o'clock at Fellowship Hall (be-
hind Loma Linda University Church) . A 
tremendous treat from Elder Pierson at 7 
o'clock in Campus Chapel is in store.  

Don't miss this extraordinary privilege! 
All friends very welcome. 

LEONARD ROBINSON„ President. 

Advertising is limited to Seventh-day Adventist 
except where a service may be rendered to ou 
members. Complete information as to admissible 
advertising may be secured from your local con-
ference office through which all advertising must 
be submitted. It is understood that the Recorder 
can assume no responsibility for advertisements 
appearing in these columns. Advertisements are 
accepted for one insertion only and printed as 
space permits. Rate $5.00 for fifty words or less. 

Cash must accompany the advertisement. 
---- 

WANTED.-L.V.N. for 2 days a week. Lodi 
Convalescent Hospital, 314 W. Pine, Lodi, 
Calif. Phone 368-3001. 

HELP WANTED.-Custom cabinet and mill-
work detail men. Post form formica men. 
Must be A-1 mechanics. Top wages plus ben-
efits. Keney Manufacturing Co., 587-601 At-
water Blvd., Atwater, Calif. 95301. Phone 209 
358-6472. Seventh-day Adventist owner. 

PERMANENT POSITION to right party to serve 
as ranch hand and in manufacture of phono-
graphs and records for foreign missions. $200 
per month; residence, water, electricity fur-
nished. Pastoral and former employment ref-
erences required. International Educational 
Recordings, Box 131, Malibu, Calif. 90265. 

ADMINISTRATOR AVAIL- ABLE.-Experienced and 
licensed in convalescent, retirement, and nurs-
ing home operation and management. Able 
to organize new facility. Well versed with 
Federal, state, county Medicare requirements. 
Interested in part ownership, lease, or your 
offer. Willing to relocate. Wife is A.D.A. 
dietitian. Administrator, 11375 Poplar St., 
Loma Linda, Calif. 92354. Phone 714 796-
9018. 

HELP WANTED by expanding Adventist C.P.A. 
firm-accountant, C.P.A. potential. Send ré-
sumé of education, experience, and salary 
requirements to 505 Arrowhead Ave., Suite 
104, San Bernardino, Calif. 92401 

FOR SALE.-2-bedroom,- bungalow type house 
in very good condition; with 3 lots, located 
in quiet town. Own water system and septic 
tank. At Winona, Wash. Will sell for $2,500. 
V. E. Barnes, Box 176, Farmington, Wash. 

"WHEN we can't buy or sell"-have lots of 
gravity flow spring water for large garden and 
pasture. Good soil. Fenced field. 2 old 
houses and barn on 15 acres. Elevation, 2,800 
ft. Near church, school, shopping, and Bass 
Lake. Write: Box 747, North Fork, Calif. 
93643. 

FOR SALE.-New set of Encyclopaedia Britan-
nica and book case, new edition, white bind-
ing, $275. Original price, $369. Margaret 
Bowling, 1824 New Jersey St., Los Angeles, 
Calif. 90033. Phone 213 269-7241, ext. 277. 

"THE CHRISTIAN end- eavor you people have 
made with your burial plan was a great help 
and blessing to me for it paid my mother's 
funeral. May God bless you for your pro-
gram, and thank you for your kindness."-
J.L., Lorna Linda. For information, write: 
Adventist Mutual Benefit Assn., Box 8097, 
Riverside, Calif. 92505. 

FOR SALE IN LOMA LINDA.-4-bedroom, 13/4  - 
bath home; convenient location, 1,750 sq. ft., 
large paneled family room with fireplace, 
formal dining room, built-ins, w/w carpeting, 
central heating and cooling, landscaped, view. 
Bedroom with private bath, entrance, rent-
able $80 monthly. $20,700, terms. Contact 
Mrs. Vivien Robinson, 2405 Calle Serena, 
paradise Hills, San Diego, Calif. 92114. Phone 
477-8965. 

PRICE 
DOWN! 

QUALITY HP 

FOR RENT.-New, large, unfurnished apart-
ment near Pacific Union College. Well 
adapted to retired couple. Within walking 
distance of college and the church. Contact: 
D. C. Newbold, Box 744, Angwin, Calif. 94508. 

FOR SALE BY OWNER.-New house one block 
from Loma Linda medical center. 2 bed-
rooms and den, 13/4  baths, 5/4  bath off garage. 
Large patio, gas refrigeration, wood floors 
covered by w/w carpet, fireplace, many built-
in cabinets, attractive and well constructed. 
Write: Box 723, Lorna Linda, Calif. 92354. 
Phone 796-0851. 

FOR SALE.-4-year-old, modern, 3-bedroom 
home on 125x139 foot corner lot one mile 
north of Medford. Rogue River Junior Acad-
emy and church. 11/2  baths, tile floors, nice 
cabinets, single garage. Excellent water sup-
ply, large lawn and garden area. Quiet street 
out of city limits. Write: William Born, 1549 
Magnolia Ave., Medford, Oreg. 97501. Phone 
773-6537. 

No RECORDER next week. 

WE DESIGN, BUILD, AND FINANCE (excellent 
financing to qualified parties) convalescent 
homes, hospitals, medical or office buildings, 
and churches. Our services are available any-
where in California. For additional informa-
tion, send complete details to: A. M. Reeder 
& Associates, Box 3917, Santa Barbara, Calif. 
93105. Phone 805 964-3508 or 967-1401, per-
son-to-person. 

CLOSE-OUT ON 1966 - MODEL VOLKSWAGEN! - 
New 1966 models lower than ever. 1300 
sedan, model 113, now $1,360 C.I.F. East or 
Gulf Coast. Substantial savings on other 
models. Write -- call Orrean Gill, 735 W. 
..-,rbanks Ave., yilando, Fla. 32804; phone 
305 644-0367; or Jan de Ruyter, Verlaat 8, 
Veenendaal, Holland; phone 2112. 

- - - - 
CONFERENCE-OPERATED SIMI VALLEY HOSPITAL 
urgently needs dietitian, cook, nurses, house-
keepers, gardener, PBX-receptionist, and bill-
ing personnel. Opportunity to live and work 
in rural atmosphere 40 miles from cultural 
advantages of Los Angeles. No smog. Church 
and 8-grade school. 2 academies nearby. 
Contact Administrator, Simi Valley Hospital, 
Box 456, Simi, Calif. Phone 805 527-2462. 

Regular
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$ 6.95 	$ 4.75 

	

6.75 	6.00 

	

6.25 	5.65 
5.50 02.75 

	

3.75 	3.25 

	

2.25 	2.00 
1.25 r  1.00 

	

13.70 	10.75 

	

19.20 	r  12.00 

	

25.45 	17.00 

	

22.95 	14.75 
21.45 a13.90 

	

19.95 	I 15.25 

	

15.95 	9.00 

	

22.20 	14.00 

	

26.45 	17.00 

	

32.70 	22.00 
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WORTH LOOKING INTO 

It's hard to believe, but it's true. 
Your church paper is better than 
ever, in editorial content, format, 
and illustrations, yet by careful 
economies, there is no rise in cost. 
You may now get, for a limited time 
only, the REVIEW AND HERALD, 
52 weeks, for only $4.75, 

less than ten cents a copy. 

Campaign begins September 10 

and ends October 8. 

Think of it! Your church paper, 
the Review and Herald, is the 
only journal that can keep you 
informed about the progress 
of Seventh-day Adventist work 
around the world. Its deeply 
spiritual articles and practical 
departmental sections deal with 
every facet of church and home 
life. It helps to strengthen the faith and courage 
of the reader. You can't really afford to be with-
out it. So why not send in your subscription NOW, 
before this special low-price offer is withdrawn? By 
ordering now you save $2.25 over the regular price. 
Special campaign price only $4.75. 

The Review leads the procession of a family of 
Adventist journals each beamed to its particular age 
group. Find the combination special for your home. 

Beginning with the Review, which should be in every 
SDA home, make up a money-saving combination 
of periodicals to fit the special needs in your home. 
Include The Youth's Instructor and Guide for the 
family, according to their age. For those who are 
officers in the church The Sabbath School Worker 
and GO will be of special help. Every home will 
benefit from the help in Life and Health, and the 
Liberty magazine will keep you abreast of develop-
ments in one of the great issues of national, as 
well as church, interest. You may find the ideal 
combination in the Gem Trio with some one of 
the other periodicals. You will receive the greatest 
value when you order the Family Group. 

ORDER FROM YOUR BOOK AND BIBLE HOUSE 

Postage is added to these prices where papers go to other countries. 
f 	Add soles tax where necessary. 

Order at once while campaign prices hold. 

ENCLOSED $ 	  

NAME 	  

ADDRESS 

CITY 



Summer School Graduation at PUC 
On the evening of August 18 Pacific 

Union College graduated 103 students. 
Of this number 24 received a Master of 
Arts degree, 22 a Bachelor of Arts degree, 
19 a Bachelor of Science degree, and 38 
nurses completed requirements for the As-
sociate of Science in the field of nursing 
and are now eligible for the State Board 
examinations. 

The graduation exercises were held in 
Irwin Hall. With the strains of "Pomp 
and Circumstance" played by Lowell 
Smith at the organ the seniors marched 
down the aisle to receive their merited 
degrees. After the invocation by Dr. Don-
ald M. Warren, director of the summer 
quarter, Dr. Leslie Hardinge gave the ad-
dress entitled "Your Point of View." 

The class was presented by Dr. Wilbert 
M. Schneider, academic dean; and the 
conferring of degrees was done by Pres-
ident F. 0. Rittenhouse, assisted by Dr. 
E. C. Walter, registrar, and Miss Blooma 
Woodard of the nursing department. Dr. 
Elton Wallace, class sponsor, offered the 
benediction. 

Two PUC Faculty Members Retire 
Two Pacific Union College faculty 

members have reached the time of retire-
ment from active service. Both have spent 
many years in responsible denominational 
posts, and both have made a number of 
positive contributions to denominational 
endeavors. 

Contrary to the term "retirement," both 
men are looking forward to still more 
positive activities to further the work of 
the church. 

Dr. Robert Woods was graduated from 
Berrien Springs, Michigan, with a bacca-
laureate degree and with many predictions 
of intellectual success. There followed a 
graduation from the University of Ohio 
with a Masters degree in Education; then 
another from the Chicago University where 
he received the Doctorate in Physics. 

Dr. Woods taught at Atlantic Union 
College and also at Harvard University. 
He served as president of Union College 
and of La Sierra College. For twelve, years 
he served Loma Linda University, super-
vising research, and teaching. 

Dr. Woods and his wife have lived at 
Pacific Union ; College for the past two 
years. His efforts as head of the physics 
department are' greatly appreciated. 

At the present time 
Dr. Woods has traveled 
to our sister college in 
Puerto Rico where he is 
the acting administrator 
of this college for the 
Antillian U nion. He 
!hopes While there to 
build an accreditable 
physics department, as 

d) Z (;) 	well as to aid in estab- 

0 ft) C4 	lishing a modern, well 
6.) > 	equipped training col- 

c.) 	lege. This college will 
c) 

a: t.,. 	serve the more than 500 
(,1, 
0  .0 o 	students now in atten- 

dance and will make 
tz3 	 possible accommodations 

03 	
6) 
t o 	er^4 	for some 1,500 students 0 
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Elder William Hyde has been with the 
Pacific Union College department of re-
ligion since 1946. His background of mis-
sion and administrative leadership has 
helped to strengthen this department 
throughout the years. 

Elder and Mrs. 1-lyde spent some twenty 
years in Africa prior to their coming to 
Pacific Union College. During those years 
he not only served as an executive in mis-
sion work, but also founded the Advent 
Press and built and directed a training 
school for national workers. 

Elder Hyde is now retiring from the full 
teaching load, but with his retirement has 
accepted the temporary responsibility of 
being chairman of the religion department 
during the interim of Elder Robert Olson's 
leave of absence. 

Elder Hyde states that present plans and 
policies of the department will remain 
unchanged. The student participation pro-
gram will continue to expand with more 
branch Sabbath schools; more student pas-
tors will assist neighboring churches with 
evangelistic meetings and visitation. 

Student Pastors Gain Experience 
Pacific Union College religion depart-

ment is making a contribution in service to 
several churches in the Northern California 
Conference. At the present time there are 
three active student pastors and the coming 
school year will see two or three more. 
The student, or associate pastor, works in 
cooperation with the local church pastor 
and under the sponsorship of the college 
religion department. Elder Carl Coffman 
supervises and directs in the pastoral duties 
of each group, and Elder Leo Van Dolson 
directs in evangelistic activities involving 
students from the college. 

The Calistoga church has benefited from 
the help of student pastors for several years. 
Gerald Haeger, Don Lane, and others have 
contributed to the progress there. During 
this summer Dale Ratzlaff has been carry-
ing the pastoral responsibilities, which he 
will continue during the coming winter. 

The Middletown church group is served 
in similar capacity by Mr. Ronald War-
pole. During the coming school year Mr. 
Warpolle will continue to care for the pas-
toral responsibilities, which at the present 
time include a full schedule of Bible 
studies. With the help of students from 
the college the Middletown church spon-
sors a weckly Story Hour attended by ap-
proximately 25 non-Adventist children. 

The Mill Valley group is a new addition 
to Northern California churches. As a di-
rect result of PUC missionary activities, 
the Mill Valley group is now entering the 
first phase of organization. Students from 
the college found nearly thirty interested 
persons in their house-to-house visitation 
program last spring, and these interests 
are being nurtured by Mr. Charles Klatt, 
who is now acting as student pastor. Mr. 
Klatt is taking up the duties that Lloyd 
Munson carried previously. 

Another expansion of the student pastor 
experience is expected to take place this 
fall. The Napa area, under the direction of 
Elder C. M. Mellor, will give experience 
to several students, who will in turn bene-
fit the local church with the efforts in 
pastoral visitation and in evangelism. 

Today's Food Announces 
Plans for Holiday Special 

A special color number of Today's Food 
is being planned for the holidays with 
added pages and extra features. 

In addition to unusual recipes for both 
home use and for entertaining company, 
there will be a feature article with up-to-
the minute pictures on "Shopping and 
Dining Behind the Iron Curtain," giving 
recipes for delicious borsch and "black" 
bread. 

Healthful nutrition pointers will include 
tips for "Our Starving Teenagers"; and a 
report on a recent scientific study com-
pleted by Loma Linda University using 
human "guinea pigs" for the first time to 
prove the value of a vegetable-protein 
menu. 

Questions answered will include: "Is 
rhubarb poisonous?" "How you can sub-
stitute for vinegar in recipes?" and "U.S. 
Food and Drug Administration facts on 
the rumor about lard in peanut butter." 

These and many other outstanding fea-
tures will be included in the winter issue 
of the quarterly publication sponsored by 
the Pacific Union Association. 

Readers of Today's Food may reserve 
their holiday special and insure being on 
the mailing list during 1967 by sending 
in their contribution of $1 now. The one 
contribution will cover the cost of both the 
special winter number and all 1967 issues, 
and should be sent direct to Today's Food, 
Circulation Department, Riverside, Cali-
fornia 92505. 

Because so many nonmembers of our 
church are subscribers, it will be helpful 
if you indicate that you are a Seventh-day 
Adventist when you send in your name. 

F. W. EDWARDY, Editor, 
Today's Food. 

Detroit Is Meeting Place for 
Adventist Hospital Group 

The annual meeting of the Seventh-day 
Adventist Hospital Association was held 
in Detroit, Michigan, in conjunction with 
the pre-session of the General Conference. 
Attendance at these meetings included ad-
ministrative representation from over 50 
denominational hospitals across the United 
States. Representatives also attended from 
denominational institutions from other 
parts of the world. 

Meetings included sessions for hospital 
administrators and their assistants; a spe-
cial section for hospital chaplains and also 
for directors of nursing services. The com-
bined group of hospital representatives 
also met with the General Conference 
medical department. 

During the business session of the Hos-
pital Association officers were elected for 
the coming year to carry on the business of 
the organization. Erwin J. Remboldt, ad-
mirstrator of the Glendale Adventist Hos-
pital and White Memorial Medical Center, 
was elected president for the 1966-67 year. 

Charles H. Snyder, administrator of 
Feather River Sanitarium and Hospital, 
Paradise, California, was elected secretary-
treasurer. A. C. Larson, retired hospital 
administrator, was re-elected executive 
secretary. 

The objectives of the Seventh-day Ad-
ventist Hospital Association have been the 
strengthening and advancement of Sev-
enth-day Adventist hospitals in the North 
American Division in all aspects of their 
endeavors. 

CHARLES H. SNYDER, 
Secretary-Treasurer, 
Adventist Hospital Association. 

Impressive Book for Present 
and Potential Church Leaders 

When Robert H. Pierson wrote the new 
Pacific Press book So You Want to Be a 
Leader!, he was president of the Trans-
Africa Division. Just one week after re-
lease of the new volume, Seventh-day Ad-
ventists elected him to their highest post 
of leadership. 

Elder Pierson wrote So Yon Want to Be 
a Leader! for the benefit of all leaders 
and potential leaders within the denomi-
nation. An estimated 150,000 people fill 
leadership positions in the churches alone, 

The author and the book. 

and quite possibly you are one of them. 
If so, then this book was written specifi-
cally for you. Or perhaps you are one of the 
thousands of other leaders who serve local, 
union, and division conferences, or Ad-
ventist institutions. So You Want to Be a 
Leader! was written for you also. 

In Elder Pierson's own words, "So You 
Want to Be a Leader! . . . is a spiritual, 
human relations, and promotional approach 
to church leadership and administration on 
all levels—from the local church in Praka-
sapuram to the General Conference in 
Washington." 

Through the pages of this book Elder 
Pierson helps you answer many important 
questions: Why does the church need 
leaders? Do you truly measure up? How 
do you get along with people? What kind 
of committee chairman are you? Can you 
promote? Do you know how to carry on 
effective and cordial correspondence? Can 
you take criticism? Is God your partner? 

To answer these and many other ques-
tions, Elder Pierson draws on over twenty-
five years of experience in various lands. 
"Material for this book has been in the 
process of collection for well over a quarter 
of a century . . ." Elder Pierson says. 

Whether you now serve in some leader-
ship capacity or aspire to becoming a leader 
someday, you will find this book makes 
inspirational and truly valuable reading. It 
is available now at your Book and Bible 
House for just $2.50, paperback, or $3.95, 
hard cover. 

BARBARA HAND, Editorial Assistant, 
Pacific Press Publishing Association. 
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